

Security Council Topic Background Guide Topic 1: The Situation in Iraq¹

19 August 2014

According to the UN Charter, the Security Council has primary responsibility for maintaining international peace and security. For decades, the situation in Iraq has presented complex and changing challenges to the Council, ranging from concerns about Iraq's relations with its neighbors (during the Iran-Iraq war of the 1980s and the 1990 Iraqi invasion of Kuwait); to Iraq's development of weapons of mass destruction and attacks on Iraqi civilians (during the 1980s and 1990s); the 2003 invasion and occupation of Iraq by the US and UK, which resulted in an Iraqi insurgency and civil war; and the conflict between domestic political opponents, specifically the more recent actions by Islamic State in Iraq and Syria (ISIS) against the Iraqi government.

The situation in Iraq is far from stable. Unresolved ethnic tensions among Iraq's main ethnic groups — the Shiites, Sunni, and Kurds — could exacerbate the present crisis or lead to further conflicts in the future. Finally, there are concerns about regional stability.

The situation within Iraq is also far from resolved from the point of view of Iraqi civilians, who suffered both under the authoritarian government of Saddam Hussein, in the eight years of war that began with the US invasion, and under the attacks by insurgents that followed the US's withdrawal. Because the US and Iraqi governments refused for many years to release data on civilian casualties, the number of civilian deaths can only be estimated. The most reliable estimates are considered to be those of the Iraq Body Count (IBC), which bases its estimates on media reports. According to the IBC, between the US invasion in 2003 and August 2014, 127,500 to 143,000 civilians died from war-related violence. About 9,000 of these civilian deaths occurred after the US withdrawal in December 2011. The IBC estimates the total body count, including combatants, at 193,000.

Compared to the situation at the height of the insurgency and during the Saddam years, considerable progress has been made in Iraqi living standards. For example, electrical, sewage, and water services have been improved (though some of this progress has been reversed as a result of the ISIS insurgency), and oil production has returned to prewar levels. But many serious problems remain. The two most vexing are the continuation of violence and the refugee situation, which are closely related. Until the conflict between ISIS and the Iraqi government ends, many Iraqi civilians cannot return safely to their homes.³

Today the Security Council faces the difficult task of assuring the sovereignty of the Iraqi government while assuring domestic human rights and regional stability. This is a tall order.

History and Current Events

Historically, various empires have ruled Iraq, including the Sumerian, Akkadian, Assyrian, Babylonian, Persian, Macedonian, Parthian, Arab, Ottoman, and British.⁴ At the end of World War I, control of Iraq passed from the Ottoman Empire located in contemporary Turkey to the British. In 1920, the League of Nations (the precursor to

¹ This document was written by Kendra Hildebrand, Nicholas Potratz, and Karen Adams, Faculty Advisor. Copyright Karen Adams (2014).

² Iraq Body Count, "Iraq Body Count," available at http://www.iraqbodycount.org/; "Database," available at https://www.iraqbodycount.org/database, accessed 18 August 2014.

³ UNHCR, "Iraq Country Operations Profile," available at http://www.unhcr.org/cgibin/texis/vtx/page?page=49e486426.

⁴ Representation of The Republic of Iraq in New York, "Historical Background," Iraq Ministry of Foreign Affairs, available at http://www.mofamission.gov.iq/usan/en/pagedisplay.aspx?sm=305, accessed 18 August 2014.

the United Nations) declared Iraq "a League of Nations mandate under UK administration." During the 1920s, the UK engaged in a military campaign against Iraqi independence forces, using an array of means to eliminate opposition to its continued control of the country, including firebombs and mustard gas.⁶

Iraq did not attain independence until 1932.⁷ It was then a kingdom until 1958, when King Faisal II was assassinated and the monarchy was overthrown in a military coup led by Abd-al-Karim Qasim. When Qasim became prime minister, Iraq was declared a republic, but it continued to function as an authoritarian state.⁸ From 1958 to 1968, there were six coups or attempted revolts. In 1968, supporters of the Baath Party, including Saddam Hussein, overthrew the government. The Arab Baath Socialist Party, which means "renaissance" in Arabic, formed in the 1930s to advocate secular government and socialist economic policies to achieve Arab unity.⁹

In 1979, after ten years as Iraq's security chief, Saddam Hussein ousted the president and became the leader of Iraq. Hussein brought to regional relations the same ruthlessness he had become known for in domestic circles. In 1980, Iraq attacked Iran, where a Shiite Muslim revolution had overthrown the US-supported Shah. During the war, the US supported Iraq. The war lasted until 1988 and killed about 200,000 people on each side; hundreds of thousands more were wounded. During the war, Iraq used chemical weapons on Iranian soldiers. The Iran-Iraq war ended when Iran accepted UN Security Council Resolution 598, which called for a ceasefire.

In 1988, Hussein used airplanes to shell Kurds in the Iraqi village of Halabja with poison gas, killing 5,000 and wounding 10,000. By 2002, the town had experienced a significant increase in cancer, birth defects, stillborn babies and miscarriages. The international community did little to respond. 13

On August 2, 1990, Iraq invaded and occupied Kuwait. The UN Security Council immediately condemned the attack. In Resolution 660, the SC called for Iraq's full and immediate withdrawal from Kuwait and imposed economic sanctions. In November of 1990, the UN authorized the states cooperating with Kuwait, known as the coalition forces, to use "all necessary means" to uphold Resolution 660. He Gulf War began when US-led coalition forces began aerial bombing of Iraq in Operation Desert Storm. By February 1991, Kuwait was liberated, and the SC began passing resolutions to eliminate Iraqi WMD programs. 15

⁵ "Iraq," CIA World Factbook, available at https://www.cia.gov/library/publications/the-world-factbook/geos/iz.html.

⁶ GlobalSecurity.org, "British Colonialism and Repression in Iraq," available at http://www.globalpolicy.org/component/content/article/169/36418.html; accessed 9 November 2009.

⁷ "Iraq," CIA World Factbook.

⁸ "Iraq Profile," BBC News, 24 June 2014, available at http://www.bbc.com/news/world-middle-east-14546763.

⁹ Neil MacFarquhar, "Saddam Hussein, Defiant Dictator Who Ruled Iraq With Violence and Fear, Dies," *New York Times*, December 30, 2006, available at http://www.nytimes.com/2006/12/30/world/middleeast/30saddam.html.

¹⁰ MacFarquhar, "Saddam Hussein." "Iraq Profile," *BBC News*. See also "Iran-Iraq War (1980-1988)," Global Security.org, available at http://www.globalsecurity.org/military/world/war/iran-iraq.htm.

¹¹ UN Security Council, Resolution 598, 20 July 1987, available at http://www.un.org/docs/scres/1987/scres87.htm.

¹² MacFarquhar, "Saddam Hussein."

¹³ "Iraqi Kurds Recall Chemical Attack," BBC, 17 March 2002, available at http://news.bbc.co.uk/2/hi/middle_east/1877161.stm.

¹⁴ UN Security Council Resolution 661 (S/RES/661), 6 August1990, available at http://www.un.org/docs/scres/1990/scres90.htm.

¹⁵ "Iraq Profile." BBC News.

Through all of this, plus 10 years of Security Council sanctions, Hussein managed to hold the state of Iraq together. Deliberately fashioned by the British to be weak, ¹⁶ the Iraqi population is 32-37% Sunni Muslim, 60-65% Shiite Muslim, and 15-20%Kurd. In addition, there are several small ethnic and religious minorities, such as Christians and Hindus. ¹⁷ In recent weeks, members of the Yazidi religion have become particularly vulnerable. ¹⁸ Under Saddam, Sunnis were favored. Since the US invasion in 2003, Shiites have dominated, reflecting their majority status.

The Security Council's (SC) relationship with Iraq, via resolutions, dates back to the Iran-Iraq war and Iraq's use of chemical weapons during that conflict. In 1988, in Resolution 612 the Security Council condemned the use of chemical weapons, demanded Iraq to cease the practice immediately, and warned Iraq that the Council would remain vigilant. Over the next several decades, the majority of SC resolutions regarding Iraq were related to the country's development of nuclear, chemical, and biological weapons, which are together often referred to as weapons of mass destruction (WMD).

On August 6, 1990, the UN Security Council imposed comprehensive economic sanctions against Iraq after the Iraqi invasion of Kuwait. After the Gulf War, the Council maintained the sanctions to press Iraq into disarmament and other goals. According to the Gulf War cease-fire conditions, Iraq promised to destroy all of its WMD, not to develop WMD, and to agree to on-site inspections of its military facilities. Two organizations monitored Iraq's compliance with the provisions, the International Atomic Energy Agency (IAEA), which monitors compliance with the Nuclear Non-Proliferation Treaty (NPT), and the UN Monitoring and Inspection Commission (UNMOVIC), established solely to monitor the situation in Iraq. From 1991 to 2003, the IAEA and UNMOVIC repeatedly told the Council that Iraq had declared an end to its biological, chemical, and nuclear programs and that no evidence of such programs had been found, but that Iraq was unwilling to grant inspectors unlimited access.

In November 2002, the Security Council passed S/RES/1441, which gave Iraq a final chance to comply with its disarmament promises.²³ The resolution stated that Saddam Hussein had to fully disclose and destroy Iraq's WMD and submit to all efforts to verify his compliance or face severe consequences.²⁴

¹⁸ Raya Jalabi, "Who Are the Yazidis and Why Is ISIS Hunting Them?," *The Guardian*, August 11, 2014, sec. World news, http://www.theguardian.com/world/2014/aug/07/who-yazidi-isis-iraq-religion-ethnicity-mountains.

¹⁶ James Buchan, "Miss Bell's lines in the sand," *Guardian*, 12 March 2003, available at http://www.guardian.co.uk/world/2003/mar/12/iraq.jamesbuchan.

¹⁷ "Iraq," CIA World Factbook.

¹⁹ United Nations Security Council Resolution 612 (S/RES/612), 9 May 1988, available at http://www.un.org/docs/scres/1988/scres88.htm.

²⁰ Global Policy Forum, "Sanctions Against Iraq," August 6, 2002, available at http://www.globalpolicy.org/component/content/article/202/41759.html.

²¹ UN Security Council Resolution 687 (S/RES/687), 8 April 1991, available at http://www.fas.org/news/un/irag/sres/sres0687.htm.

²²"Status of Iraqi Compliance with UN Resolutions," *US Department of State Dispatch* 3:3, January 20, 1992: p. 52. See also Douglas Jehl, "Clinton Bluntly Warns Iraq to Yield to Arms Inspectors," *New York Times*, June 26, 1993.

²³ United Nations Security Council Resolution 1441 (S/RES/1441), November 8, 2002, available at http://www.un.org/Docs/journal/asp/ws.asp?m=S/RES/1441(2002).

²⁴ George Bush, "Threats and Responses; Transcript of Bush's Remarks to the Security Council's Iraq Resolution," *New York Times*, 9 November 2002, available at http://www.nytimes.com/2002/11/09/world/threats-responses-transcript-bush-s-remarks-security-council-s-iraq-resolution.html.

In December 2002, UN weapons inspectors were once again in Iraq looking for WMD. ²⁵ In January 2003, UN Weapons Inspector Dr. Hans Blix said the Iraqi government "at times has hindered UN officials in their work" but had also "cooperated a great deal on procedural matters, such as access to sites within Iraq." Dr. Blix and Mohamed El Baradei, then head of the International Atomic Energy Agency, said they had found no evidence that Iraq had revived its nuclear program since the Gulf War in the 1990s. The inspectors recommended that their investigation be allowed to continue and "run its natural course." The US was less impressed by Iraq's minor concessions to UN inspectors and responded by saying, "nothing we have heard…gives us hope that Iraq intends to fully comply with resolution 1441 or any of the 16 resolutions that preceded it over the last 12 years."

Concern that Iraq had not ended its WMD program was part of the reason the US and UK invaded Iraq in 2003. The US noted several reasons for the invasion, but according to Paul Wolfowitz, "... the one issue that everyone could agree on which was weapons of mass destruction as the core reason." ²⁶

The war began on March 19, 2003, when "President George W. Bush ordered missiles fired at a bunker in Baghdad where he believed that Saddam Hussein was hiding." Unlike the Gulf War in 1991, the US and UK invaded Iraq without Security Council approval. France, Russia and Germany, argued that Iraq's compliance was satisfactory and that invading Iraq without Security Council support would be a violation of violation of international law. The US responded by saying that allowing Iraq to be in violation of "umpteen" SC resolutions, threats and final warnings, was a "queer way to uphold global order." ²⁸

No evidence of biological, chemical, or nuclear programs was found, either during or after the invasion.²⁹ When the US captured and interrogated Hussein and other Iraqi officials, the US Defense Department learned that Iraq had indeed eliminated its nuclear, chemical, and biological weapons programs in 1991 but wanted to create the sense that the programs remained in force to deter Iran and other hostile states from attacking Iraq.³⁰

After the US invasion of Iraq in May 2003, the UN Security Council passed S/RES/1483, which recognized the US and the UK as occupying powers under international law. The UK and US sought this resolution to legitimize their occupation both internationally and within Iraq. The other members of the Council agreed to it in exchange for US and UK promises to abide by international law on occupations, for example by providing public order and agreeing not to profit from Iraq's natural resources.³¹

US Withdrawal and Iraqi Crisis

On January 1, 2009, the US transferred sovereignty to the new Iraqi government upon the negotiation of a security agreement. Following the agreement, US-led forces were authorized to conduct military operations only at the

²⁵ "Decisive Days for Iraq," New York Times, December 6, 2002.

²⁶ "Deputy Secretary Wolfowitz Interview with Sam Tannenhaus," *Vanity Fair*, 9 May 2003, available at http://www.defenselink.mil/transcripts/transcript.aspx?transcriptid=2594.

²⁷ New York Times, "Times Topic: Iraq," available at http://topics.nytimes.com/top/news/international/countriesandterritories/iraq/index.html.

²⁸ Still Divided," *Economist* 368: 8343, September 27, 2003. On the legality of the Iraq war, see Michael J. Glennon, "Why the Security Council Failed," *Foreign Affairs*, May/June 2003..

²⁹ "Bush confident of finding banned Iraqi weapons," *CNN News*, June 18, 2003, available at http://www.cnn.com/2003/ALLPOLITICS/06/17/bush.iraq/.

³⁰ Scott Shane, "Documents Show Iraqi Dictator's Fears," *New York Times*, July 2, 2009, available at http://www.nytimes.com/2009/07/03/world/middleeast/03saddam.html.

³¹ International Committee of the Red Cross, "Occupation and international humanitarian law: questions and answers," 2004, available at http://www.icrc.org/eng/resources/documents/misc/634kfc.htm.

request of the Iraqi government.³² US occupation and military presence in Iraq ended officially in December 2011 when the US pulled the last of its troops from Iraq.³³

According to Ned Parker, Baghdad Bureau Chief for Reuters, the serious problems facing Iraq continued following the US withdrawal. Iraq still lacked basic services such as clean reliable electricity, clean water, and adequate healthcare. Nor had Iraq developed a strong democracy as the US had hoped. Political corruption and sectarian violence between domestic political groups (including violent suppression by the ruling Shiites) brought Iraq to the brink of becoming a failed state. Parker notes these problems persisted because the US's goals were

jeopardized from day one of the U.S. occupation by a series of debilitating blunders: not sending enough U.S. forces to secure the country, dissolving the old Iraqi military, and allowing a draconian purge of Baath Party members from civilian ministries.... [R]ather than concentrat[ing] on shoring up democratic principles, as it had during the [2007 troop] surge, Washington has instead focused on securing its long-term strategic relationship with Baghdad, especially with the prime minister, so that it could more easily withdraw U.S. forces. In the process, the United States failed to capitalize on the gains of the U.S. troop surge -- the Iraqi people's renunciation of religious extremists and desire for normalcy -- thereby damaging the chances that a unified, nonsectarian government could emerge. ³⁴

In the years after the US withdrawal, insurgents carried out a number of bombings and other attacks in Iraq, particularly against the Shiite population. In January 2012 alone, bombings and other attacks killed 200 Iraqi civilians. In December 2012, sectarian violence intensified. As the conflict in Syria continued, Sunni Muslims began to protest against the Shia-led Iraqi government. The protesters claimed that the government had marginalized them. Clashes broke out in several cities in April 2013 after the Iraqi government raided a protest camp in the town of Hawija, killing approximately 50 people. This resulted in government clashes with insurgents in several other cities, and civilian deaths rose to nearly 1,000 per month, levels of civilian death that had not occurred since 2008. 35

In September 2013, the (then) Al-Qaeda affiliate, Islamic State in Iraq and Syria (formerly Al Qaeda in Iraq), one of the rebel groups fighting in Syria, began a bombing campaign in the Iraqi-Kurdistan capital of Irbil. Although ISIS had performed attacks in Iraq for a decade, the confluence of the US withdrawal and regional instability due to the Syrian conflict allowed ISIS to accelerate attacks.³⁶ ISIS claimed that the bombings were retaliation for Iraqi-Kurdish attacks on rebels in Syria. Months of violence in the predominately Sunni region of Anbar ensued before ISIS took control of the cities of Fallujah and Ramadi in January 2014. The movement has been particularly successful in the Sunni region, where Sunni leaders have supported the movement, and people have resented exclusion from participation in the primarily Shiite government. In June 2014, ISIS rebels moved outside of Anbar to capture the city of Mosul, as well as Iraq's largest oil refinery in Baiji.³⁷

3:

³² Alissa J. Rubin, "Iraq Marks Withdrawal of U.S. Troops From Cities," *New York Times*, 30 June 2009, available at http://www.nytimes.com/2009/07/01/world/middleeast/01iraq.html.

³³ "Iraq Profile," BBC News.

³⁴ Ned Parker, "The Iraq We Left Behind," *Foreign Affairs* (March/April 2012); available online at http://www.foreignaffairs.com/articles/137103/ned-parker/the-iraq-we-left-behind.

³⁵ "Iraq Profile," *BBC News*. United Nations Iraq, "UN Casualty Figures for July 2014, Anbar Province Excluded," 1 August 2014, available at http://www.uniraq.org/index.php?option=com_k2&view=item&id=2300:un-casualty-figures-for-july-2014-anbar-province-excluded&Itemid=633&lang=en.

³⁶ Sarah Almukhtar et al., "The Iraq-ISIS Conflict in Maps, Photo, and Video," *New York Times*, [updated] 11 August 2014, available at http://www.nytimes.com/interactive/2014/06/12/world/middleeast/the-iraq-isis-conflict-in-maps-photos-and-video.html.

³⁷ "Iraq Profile," *BBC News*. Foreign Policy Initiative, "Interactive Timeline of ISIS Activities in Iraq," available at http://www.foreignpolicyi.org/iraq-timeline, accessed 7 August 2014. See also Rafe Al-Essawi and Atheel al-Nujaifi, "Let Sunnis Defeat Iraq's Militants," *New York Times*, *Opinion*, 27 July 2014, http://www.nytimes.com/

ISIS aims to establish an Islamic state with borders that comprises much of the current Syrian and Iraqi territory. ISIS intends for the borders to reflect those of the Ottoman Empire. Already, the group "has taken over a stretch of territory the size of Jordan" (or larger than Minnesota), which has "helped it pick up more recruits, weapons, and money...[I]t has gone from terrorist group to terrorist army." The group plans to use its growing size and capabilities to expand its control to locations such as Iraq's capital, Baghdad. 39

ISIS's plans extend beyond the Middle East, though. Not only has it implemented attacks in four Middle-Eastern states (Iraq, Syria, Jordan, and Lebanon), but experts have linked it to three attacks and several assassination attempts in Europe, as well as efforts to smuggle chemical weapons into Western states, including the US and Canada. According to Barak Mendelson, ISIS is "even less compromising" than its former affiliate, Al Qaeda. ⁴⁰ In addition the insurgency could have the potential to destabilize the region further (similar to the Syrian conflict's influence on Iraq). Specifically, advancement by ISIS into eastern Iraq would put Sunnis on the border of Iran, inciting conflicts on the states' border, as Iran has traditionally fought to place or keep Shiites in power in Iraq. ⁴¹

In addition to efforts by the Iraqi government to resist the ISIS insurgency, several domestic groups have initiated resistance movements. Kurdish forces in the north, known as the pershmegra, have launched a resistance against the ISIS under the authority of the semi-autonomous Kurdish government. In August 2014, the Iraqi government agreed to work with Kurds, who have sought greater independence from Iraq for years, in the north to battle the Sunni extremists. Egrand Ayatollah Ali al-Sistani, a Shiite religious leader also called on his followers to "take up arms" against the Sunni-led ISIS. His followers responded by reinforcing the front lines and entry points to Baghdad, indicating a reemerging confrontation between Sunnis and Shiites.

The new war has become increasingly lethal since it began. In June and July 2014, civilian deaths exceeded 1,000 per month; there were 1531 civilian casualties in June and 1186 in July. These represented levels of violence significantly greater than the already high levels reported in April and May 2013, as noted above.

In addition to casualties resulting directly or indirectly as a result of conflict, ISIS has executed a number of soldiers and civilians outside of conflict. According to UN High Commissioner for Human Rights Navi Pillay,

[b]ased on corroborated reports from a number of sources, it appears that hundreds of non-combatant men were summarily executed over the past five days, including surrendered or captured soldiers, military conscripts, police and others associated with the Government... this apparently systematic series of cold-blooded executions... almost certainly amounts to war crimes. The provocative language used by [ISIS]... is

2014/07/28/opinion/Let-Sunnis-Defeat-Iraqs-Militants.html. Michael O'Hanlon, "How to Win in Iraq," *Foreign Policy*, 12 August 2014, http://www.foreignaffairs.com/articles/141864/michael-ohanlon/how-to-win-in-iraq.

³⁸ Robin Simcox, "ISIS's Western Ambition," Foreign Affairs, 30 June 2014.

³⁹ Barak Mendelsohn, "Collateral Damage in Iraq," Foreign Affairs, 15 July 2014.

⁴⁰ Simcox, "ISIS's Western Ambition," Mendelsohn, "Collateral Damage in Iraq,"

⁴¹ Al-Essawi and al-Nujaifi, "Let Sunnis Defeat Iraq's Militants." O'Hanlon, "How to Win in Iraq."

⁴² Tim Arango, "Iraq Agrees to Help Kurds Battle Sunni Extremists," *New York Times*, 4 August 2014, available at http://www.nytimes.com/2014/08/05/world/middleeast/iraq-agrees-to-help-kurds-battling-sunni-extremists.html.

⁴³ Alissa Rubin, Suadad Al-Salhy, and Rick Gladstone, "Iraqi Shiite Cleric Issues Call to Arms, 13 June 2014, available at http://www.nytimes.com/2014/06/14/world/middleeast/iraq.html.

⁴⁴ United Nations Iraq, "UN Casualty Figures for July 2014."

clearly intended to sow further chaos and bloodshed in the country. This new wave of fighting and extreme violence is very dangerous, not just to Iraq but to the entire region.⁴⁵

According to the UN, these executions comprise only one example of a broader list of human rights violations performed by ISIS, and humanitarian issues within Iraq. Other issues include the abduction, sexual assault of, and potential genocide of ethnic, cultural, and religious groups, such as the Yazidi, Shabak, Turkomen, and Christians, carried out by ISIS; the abduction and rape of women, boys (who ISIS has used as soldiers), and girls (who ISIS has sold as slaves and sexually abused); and 20,000-50,000 people trapped without food and water on Mount Sinjar.⁴⁶

As of August 2014, the UN High Commissioner for Refugees (UNHCR) states that 400,000 Iraqis were refugees in other countries, and another 1 million Iraqis were displaced within Iraq (i.e. became Internally Displaced Persons, or IDPs). Jordan and Syria host the largest number of Iraqi refugees. ⁴⁷ Other sources within the UN have placed the number of IDPs resulting from the conflict slightly higher at 1.2 million people. ⁴⁸ Organizations such as the UNHCR have also raised concern over refugees from other countries, particularly Syrians that fled the Syrian war to the Iraqi Anbar province, which could suffer from further violence within Iraq as the conflict continues. ⁴⁹

International Response

Several States have intervened to prevent further violence and humanitarian issues in the Iraqi conflict. In June 2014, Iran sent several thousand forces from its revolutionary guard to assist with the resistance against the ISIS.⁵⁰ The US has contributed by providing humanitarian aid (e.g. the provision of food and water to civilians trapped on Mount Sinjar) and performing airstrikes in regions controlled by ISIS. As of August 2014, the US has not sent ground troops to Iraq, and states that it has no intention of sending troops. According to President Obama, the bombings and aid drops could "last months," as they (and creating an inclusive government in which Sunnis "feel connected to and well served by a national government") are a "long-term project." The bombings have, however, already bolstered Iraq's fight against ISIS, as it has allowed Kurdish militias in the North to retake the towns of Gwer and Mahmour. Finally, the UK has committed more than \$5 million in humanitarian aid to Iraqis.

⁴⁵ UN OHCHR, "Pillay Condemns Series of 'Cold-blodded' Executions in Iraq," 16 June 2014, available at http://www.ohchr.org/EN/NewsEvents/Pages/DisplayNews.aspx?NewsID=14719&LangID=E.

⁴⁶ UN News Centre, "Barbaric' sexual violence perpetrated by Islamic State militants in Iraq – UN," 13 August 2014, available at http://www.un.org/apps/news/story.asp?NewsID=48477#.U-vJmfldXIs; "Amid Spread of 'Hatred and Brutality,' Ban Urges Countries to Do More to Help Iraqi Civilians," 12 August 2014, available at http://www.un.org/apps/news/story.asp?NewsID=48469#.U_BirfldXIt; "UN Agency Chief Warns that Northern Iraq is Facing 'Cultural Cleansing," 9 August 2014, available at http://www.un.org/apps/news/story.asp?NewsID=48454#.U-roo_ldXIs; "Northern Iraq: UN Rights Experts Urge Action to Avoid Mass Atrocity, Potential Genocide," 12 August 2014, available at http://www.un.org/apps/news/story.asp?NewsID=48465#.U-roopPldXIs.

⁴⁷ UNHCR, "Iraq Country Operations Profile."

⁴⁸ UNOCHA, "Iraq IDP Crisis," *OCHA Situation Report*, 5 (1 August 2014), p. 1, available at http://reliefweb.int/report/iraq/iraq-idp-crisis-situation-report-no-5-27-july-1-august-2014.

⁴⁹UNHCR, "Iraq Country Operations Profile."

⁵⁰ Martin Chulov, "Iran Sends Troops into Iraq to Aid Fight Against ISIS Militants," *The Guardian*, 14 June 2014, available at http://www.theguardian.com/world/2014/jun/14/iran-iraq-isis-fight-militants-nouri-maliki.

⁵¹ Michael Shear and Tim Arango, "Iraq Airstrikes May Continue for Months, Obama Says," 9 August 2014, available at http://www.nytimes.com/2014/08/10/world/middleeast/iraq.html.

⁵² Rod Nordland and Helene Cooper, "Capitalizing on U.S. Bombing, Kurds Retake Iraqi Towns," *New York Times*, 10 August 2014, available at http://www.nytimes.com/2014/08/11/world/middleeast/iraq.html.

⁵³ Chulov, "Iran Sends Troops into Iraq to Aid Fight Against ISIS Militants.

Michael O'Hanlon, Research Director at *Foreign Policy*, argues that US air strikes will not be enough. According to O'Hanlon, the US may push ISIS back from assaults on Kurds in the northeast and Shiites in the southeast easily, but the US will need to eliminate ISIS from western Sunni territories, where they are more entrenched due to public support. O'Hanlon suggests that ground troops, through either small operations forces or large groups of militants will be necessary to accomplish this. ⁵⁴ This also suggests that if UN states hope to resolve the immediate crisis, particularly if the US decides not to take further action, it will require the Security Council or UN Member States to prevent further incursions from ISIS and potentially push the group out of Iraq.

To achieve long-term stability, states will also need to ensure a cooperative and inclusive Iraqi government. The US has called on Iraq to create a more inclusive government to assuage sectarian violence. ⁵⁵ Ned Parker argues, however, that the US has had difficulty persuading the Iraqi government to take actions that could have avoided or reduced the impact of the conflict. According to Parker, the US lost its influence in Iraq after its withdrawal. Thus, when it suggested that Iraq try to include other ethnic sects into the government and military, particularly the Sunnis, the US failed to convince Iraq and decrease the potential for conflict. ⁵⁶ Thus, not only will it be difficult for the US to convince Iraq not to exacerbate the conflict, but it may not have the ability to dissuade Iraq from actions that could cause future sectarian violence even if the current crisis is abated or resolved.

Previous and Possible Security Council Work on This Topic

On August 14, 2003, the UN Security Council passed S/RES/1500, which created the United Nations Assistance Mission for Iraq (UNAMI) to assist the Iraqi people. ⁵⁷ UNAMI's mandate was to "play a leading role" in negotiations to establish a new government, including drafting a constitution and determining a process for elections. In addition, UNAMI was to advise the Iraqi government on "reconstruction, development, and humanitarian assistance; ... human rights, national reconciliation, and judicial and legal reform." ⁵⁸

On August 19, 2003, five days after UNAMI was authorized, Special Representative Viera de Mello, 14 other UN officials, and seven civilians were killed in a terrorist attack on UN headquarters in Baghdad. After a subsequent attack in September 2003, the UN pulled out of Iraq. ⁵⁹ Nevertheless, the Security Council repeatedly reauthorized UNAMI when its annual mandates expired. ⁶⁰ Until 2007, UNAMI operated from Jordan. ⁶¹

⁵⁴ Michael O'Hanlon. "How to Win in Iraq."

⁵⁵ Foreign Policy Initiative, "FPI Interactive Timeline of ISIS Activities in Iraq."

⁵⁶ Bernard Gwertzman, "Historic Iraq Election Brings New Uncertainties [Ned Parker interview]," *Council on Foreign Relations*, 28 April 2014, available at http://www.cfr.org/iraq/historic-iraq-election-brings-new-uncertainties/p32873.

⁵⁷ UN Department of Public Information, "Security Council Extends Mandate of United Nations Iraq Mission For 12 Months, Unanimously Adopting Resolution 1883 (2009)," Press Release SC/9725, 7 August 2009, available at http://www.un.org/News/Press/docs/2009/sc9725.doc.htm

⁵⁸ UN Assistance Mission to Iraq, "UNAMI Mandate," available at http://www.uniraq.org/index.php?option=com k2&view=item&layout=item&id=1024&Itemid=636&lang=en.

⁵⁹ Power, "The Envoy."

⁶⁰ The mission was extended by resolutions 1546, 1557, 1619, 1700, and 1770 (2007). UN Department of Public Information, "Security Council Extends Mandate."

⁶¹ Alissa Rubin, "New U.N. Envoy in Iraq Sets Out Strategy to Revive Hopes Crushed in 2003 Attack," *New York Times*, 3 December 2007, http://www.nytimes.com/2007/12/03/world/middleeast/03nations.html?scp=4&sq.

On July 30, 2014, the Security Council passed resolution 2169, which extended the mandate of UNAMI. In contrast to previous mandate extensions, though, the 2014 renewal of UNAMI made specific references to the need of the force to assist the Iraqi government in preventing the continued insurgency of ISIS. It specifically "express[ed] grave concern at the current security situation in Iraq as a result of large-scale offensive carried out by terrorist groups, in particular the Islamic State in Iraq and the Levant (ISIL) [also known as ISIS]," but otherwise changed the mandate of UNAMI little. 62

As of August 2014, UNAMI employed 170 international staff and 420 Iraqis and worked in all 18 provinces of Iraq to coordinate the activities of UN organizations and agencies, including the UNHCR, the UN Children's Fund (UNICEF), and the UN Development Programme (UNDP).

With the withdrawal of US military forces and the continuance of sectarian conflict, the Security Council must decide what its role in Iraq will be and how it can ensure peace and security for Iraq and its neighbors. Doing so will require balancing the human rights and humanitarian needs of the Iraqi people with the need for the Iraqi government to obtain compliance and achieve stability and sovereignty. In addition, the Iraqi military must be strengthened without frightening Iraq's neighbors: Iran, Kuwait, Saudi Arabia, Jordan, Syria, and Turkey.

The most immediate challenges involve training Iraqi security forces, preventing further insurgent attacks and expansion, and resolving issues around creating a more inclusive government to prevent increased sectarian tensions. Elections are especially important for the last challenge. The elections in 2005, for instance, were boycotted by Sunni Arabs and resulted in easy victories for the Shiite and Kurdish candidates. Since the 2003 invasion, when Sunnis were ousted from power by the fall of Hussein and lost jobs during the US's implementation of "de-Baathification" in the civilian and military bureaucracies, the majority of insurgent fighters have been Sunni. ⁶⁴ Thus electoral participation by Sunnis and the creation of a coalition government including Shiites, Sunnis, and Kurds, would signal improvement in the civil war. Although this result would be desirable, it is by no means assured. It could be derailed by the fears of Iraqi Sunnis that the Shiite majority will not respect their rights, by the desire of insurgents for oil revenues, and by the financial strength of the insurgency. ⁶⁵

Thus far in 2014, the Security Council has passed two resolutions on Iraq. The first is the aforementioned extension of the UNAMI mandate. The second was Resolution 2170, passed on 15 August 2014, which primarily focuses on ISIS financing, and places sanctions on six individuals known to have affiliations with the organization. 66 Still, neither resolution fully or specifically addresses the broader issues of Iraqi instability due to ISIS attacks, sectarian violence and political exclusion, and humanitarian issues. Even when the UNAMI mandate does address these issues, it may not have the personnel or capabilities to adequately address these issues.

Conclusion

Once again the situation in Iraq poses complex challenges to the Security Council. Today the challenge is not restraining the power of an authoritarian leader, but preventing unstable military and political movements and encouraging Shiites, Sunnis, and Kurds to live together in a democratic state. If this cannot be achieved, recurring civil war among the factions is possible. What can the Council do to improve Iraqi security, while respecting the interests of the US and other Council members, the sovereignty of the Iraqi government, and the Iraqi sects?

⁶² United Nations Security Council Resolution 2169 (S/RES/2169), available at http://www.un.org/en/ga/search/view_doc.asp?symbol=S/RES/2169(2014).

⁶³ United Nations in Iraq, "About Us," 2014, available at http://www.uniraq.org/index.php?option=com_k2&view=item&layout=item&id=942&Itemid=474&lang=en.

⁶⁴ Rajiv Chandrasekaran, *Imperial Life in the Emerald City: Inside Iraq's Green Zone*, (New York: Vintage, 2007).

⁶⁵ Richard A. Oppel, Jr., "Iraq's Insurgency Runs on Stolen Oil Profits," *New York Times*, March 16, 2008, available at http://www.nytimes.com/2008/03/16/world/middleeast/16insurgent.html.

⁶⁶ UN Security Council Resolution 2170 (S/RES/2170), available at Y. Security Council, "Security Council Resolutions, available at http://www.un.org/en/sc/documents/resolutions/.

In developing your country's position on this issue, consider the following questions:

- -- What relationship does your country have with Iraq? What was its position on the US invasion of Iraq?
- -- How has your country been affected by the war in Iraq from 2003 to the present?
- -- What direct or indirect effects has the war with ISIS, or could the war with ISIS, have on your country?
- -- What role has your country played in previous UN resolutions and programs in Iraq?
- -- What precedents and principles should the Security Council consider in addressing the situation in Iraq?
- -- What can and should the Security Council do to ensure that Iraq is peaceful and secure? Could the Security Council, for example, broaden the mandate and purpose of UNAMI, or approve a UN coalition of forces to defend or even push ISIS out of Iraq?

Recommended Reading

Al-Essawi, Rafe and Atheel al-Nujaifi. "Let Sunnis Defeat Iraq's Militants." *New York Times, Opinion,* 27 July 2014. Available at http://www.nytimes.com/2014/07/28/opinion/Let-Sunnis-Defeat-Iraqs-Militants.html.

This Op-ed by two Sunni political elites claims ISIS does not represent the views of Sunnis (or Muslims) more broadly, and Sunnis see ISIS as the "lesser of two evils" when compared with the Iraqi government.

Beauchamp, Zach. 2014. "16 Things about ISIS and Iraq You Need to Know." *Vox.* Available at http://www.vox.com/cards/things-about-isis-you-need-to-know/what-is-isis.

This "explainer" by the news website Vox.com provides an updated summary of ISIS, its role in the conflict in Syria and Iraq, and the difficulty of containing them.

Ned Parker. "The Iraq We Left Behind." *Foreign Affairs*, 9:21 (March/April 2012). Available at http://www.foreignaffairs.com/articles/137103/ned-parker/the-iraq-we-left-behind.

This article by Ned Parker discusses Iraq after the US left, including political tensions and the policies of Prime Minister al-Malaki. Also see Parker's interview with the Council on Foreign Relations, available at http://www.cfr.org/iraq/historic-iraq-election-brings-new-uncertainties/p32873.

"Times Topic: Iraq." *New York Times* website. Available at http://topics.nytimes.com/top/news/international/countriesandterritories/iraq/index.html

A chronology of recent events in Iraq, as well as links to full articles regarding the summaries.

United Nations Iraq. Website. Available at http://www.uniraq.org/index.php?lang=en.

This web site provides information on the UN's work in Iraq, including the work carried out by UNAMI and authorized by the Security Council. It is an excellent source for understanding the many challenges facing Iraq today, as well as understanding UNAMI's current work and mandate.

UN High Commissioner for Refugees (UNHCR). "Iraq Country Operations Profile." Available at http://www.unhcr.org/cgi-bin/texis/vtx/page?page=49e486426

This site summarizes the situation facing Iraqi refugees and internally-displaced persons. The UNHCR site is a good source for ideas about how the UN could help these people return to their homes. It also details the challenges faced by host countries such as Jordan and Syria.

UN News Centre. "News Focus: Iraq." Available at http://www.un.org/apps/news/infocusRel.asp?infocusID=50.

This web site provides links to all UN press releases summarizing Security Council discussions on Iraq since 2006. It is a good source for information on your country's position, as well as recommendations for improving the situation in Iraq.